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1. Disappointing Judgment on ECHR Act

In a disappointing development on 28 May last, the High Court refused to grant an injunction preventing the eviction of Dublin City Council tenants even though it had ruled earlier that the eviction process was in breach of the European Convention on Human Rights Act, 2003 (the ECHR Act).

In December 2008, in the case of Pullen & Others v Dublin City Council, Ms Justice Mary Irvine held that Dublin City Council had acted in breach of Section 3 of the ECHR Act, which obliges public bodies to act compatibly with the European Convention on Human Rights, when it used Section 62 of the Housing Act, 1966 to get the District Court to issue an eviction order against the Pullen family, who are council tenants.  

The Council’s action was in response to complaints about the behaviour of the family but under Section 62 the family were given no opportunity to challenge these complaints in court before the eviction order was made. Judge Irvine held that this was unfair and in breach of their rights under the European Convention.

There have been a number of other challenges to Section 62 recently in which the High Court has issued declarations under the ECHR Act that the section is incompatible with the European Convention.

Following Ms Justice Irvine’s ruling that the Council was in breach of its obligations under the ECHR Act, the Pullen family sought an injunction to prevent the Council from evicting them on foot of the order made by the District Court.  In a second judgment given on 28 May, Judge Irvine held that the High Court had no power to grant an injunction even when the Council was acting in breach of its obligations under the European Convention.  She held that the only remedy the High Court could grant was an award of damages.
This was based on a complex argument by Dublin City Council and the Attorney General, who was a Notice Party to the case, that because Section 3 of the ECHR Act specifies that damages can be awarded for a breach of the Act, no other remedy can be granted.

Damages are a very inadequate remedy when a family is faced with losing its home and if this interpretation of the Act is upheld, Section 3 of the ECHR Act will become a very weak and ineffective provision, dashing the hopes of people who saw the ECHR Act as a new and powerful protection for human rights within the State.  Much of this difficulty stems from the method chosen for incorporation of the European Convention on Human Rights, which was at a sub-Constitutional level with the result that the ECHR Act is much weaker than the incorporation provisions in continental European states or even in the UK, on whose legislation the 2003 Act was modelled.

A copy of Judge Irvine’s judgment is attached.
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2. Rights agencies accuse RIA of stifling political debate 

As the electorate heads to polling stations across the country today, rights groups have made a formal complaint to the Standards in Public Office Commission and to the OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights in relation to a policy of the Reception and Integration Agency (RIA) on political campaigning.  

The Irish Council for Civil Liberties and Integrating Ireland claim that the circular of the RIA interferes with the democratic right of residents at the RIA accommodation centres.  The circular states that:

"To maintain the politically neutral environment in asylum centres under contract to RIA, centre managers must ensure that party political leaflets, posters or circulars are not displayed or circulated.  If such documentation is received through the post, it must be returned to thes ender accompanied by a copy of this circular."  The cirucular goes on to clarify that it is specifically concerned about the circulation of information that includes "political stances being taken in relation to various issues in the asylum/immigration area".

The organisations argue that asylum seekers have a right to vote in local elections and public representatives and those running for public office are entitled to make them aware of their views on issues directily relevant to them.  They say that the situation constitutes a direct interference with the democratic rights of residents in centres under contract to the RIA.

A copy of the circular is attached.  
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3. Deaf woman serves on Minnesota Jury

Deaf and blind persons can serve on juries in the United States but it is still a bit of a novelty in some areas.  Recently a deaf woman served on a jury in Olmsted County, Minnesota.  Karen Smith was the first deaf person to do jury service there and the local press gave it a lot of coverage.  The Judge and court staff were not sure about the procedure but they took a positive can-do attitude and it all went off very well with the help of sign language interpreters and new technology.  Ms Smith was happy about the experience and, unlike most jurors here, she told the local media she would be delighted to do it again.  A detailed account of her story can be accessed at:  http://www.postbulletin.com/newsmanager/?a=400192&z=2.
FLAC took a Judicial Review case in 2008 for deaf woman Joan Clarke, who was not allowed to sit on a jury after she had received a jury summons for Galway Circuit Court.  The Judicial Review application was heard exactly 12 months ago and Ms Clarke is still awaiting a decision in a case that is seen as an important test of whether deaf persons are regarded as full and equal citizens in our society.
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4. Europe: Hammarberg calls for more use of Social Charter

Council of Europe Human Rights Commissioner Thomas Hammarberg has spoken out about protecting social rights during the current economic crisis.  He has urged more European governments to sign up to the collective Complaints procedure under the Revised European Social Charter, which protects a wide range of social and economic rights.

Commissioner Hammarberg has also called on trade unions, employers groups and civil society organisations to make more use of the Complaints procedure to protect social rights, especially at this time.

Ireland has accepted the Collective Complaints procedure and FLAC took the first complaint specifically against Ireland under this procedure in 2007.  This was over the exclusion of non-resident Irish pensioners from using the Free Travel Scheme when visiting the country.  The case was sponsored for FLAC by the International Federation of Human Rights (FIDH) as cases can only be taken by recognised international NGOs or trade unions but a number of them are very willing to provide assistance.

The Free Travel case did not succeed, but the Complaints procedure is simpler, easier to use and much faster than taking a case to the European Court of Human Rights and does not require the complainant to have gone through the domestic courts before making the complaint.  It may also become much more relevant as social and economic rights come under threat during the current crisis.

Commissioner Hammarberg’s comments can be accessed at the following address: http://www.coe.int/t/commissioner/viewpoints/default_en.asp 
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5. China: Fears grow over human rights lawyers licence to practice

Yesterday marked the 20th anniversary of the Tiananmen Square massacre which took place when hundreds of people died on 4 June 1989 in Beijing as the army forced it’s way through the city to clear demonstrators.  It is now feared that over twenty of China’s most prominant civil rights lawyers may face the loss of their right to practice law.  This is seen as an official response of reprisal for their involvement in human rights advocacy.  

Chinese lawyers and law firms are required under Chinese law to renew their liecences every year.  Bar associations are operted by the local judicial autorities in China and control the issuance and renewal of professional licences.  This year, law firms and lawyers that have been involved in what have been deemed by the government "sensitive cases" have had the renewal of their professional licences delayed past the deadline for renewal of 31 May with some being refused outright.  Human Rights Watch has said that these are "unprecedented efforts [by the government] to intimidate firms into refusing politically sensitive cases [reflecting] the vulnerability of the legal profession".  Privately, some lawyers have denounced the actions as "large-scale blackmail" in an attempt to deter firms from involving themselves in cases that may embarrass the government.

Two of the lawyers that have been refused the renewal of their professional licences by the Beijing Judicial Bureau include Teng Biao and Jiang Tianyong.  Both have exceptional records of defending human and civil rights cases.  Others affected were involved in writing an open letter to hundreds of Tibetans who had been taken into custody following protests earlier this year.  The letter offered legal assistance to the detainees.  

For further information, follow this link to the Human Rights Watch website: http://china.hrw.org/press/news_release/china_rights_lawyers_face_disbarment_threats
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6. USA: California upholds state ban on gay marriage
Last week, the state of California’s supreme court upheld a ban on gay marriage in that state.  Five years ago the mayor of San Francisco began issuing marriage licences to gay couples in definace of the law, prompting a number of states to explicitly ban gay marriage.  A ruling of the supreme court in May last year stated that the Californian state constitution’s ban on discrimination did not allow for ban on the marriage of homosexual couples.    As a respose to this ruling a referendum by initiative was held and what became known as "Proposition Eight" was passed in the state imposing a constitutional amendment defining marriage in the state’s constitution as a union "between a man and a woman".  It passed with 52% of the vote.  
The American Civil Liberties Union together with a number of other organisations challenged the validity of Proposition Eight resulting in the ruling of 26 May which upheld the ban on gay marriage.  The groups had argued that “Proposition 8 is an improper revision rather than an amendment of the California Constitution because the initiative eliminated an existing right only for a targeted minority.  If permitted to stand, Proposition 8 would be the first time an initiative has successfully been used to change the California Constitution to take away an existing right only for a particular group – a “suspect class.”  According to the California Constitution, such a serious revision of the state constitution cannot be enacted through a simple majority vote, but must first be approved by two-thirds of the legislature.”  Under the Constitution the electorate have the power to propose statutes and amendments to the constitution and to adopt or reject them, this is termed an initiative.  
Lawyers say that all rights of gay and lesbian people in California have been retained except for the right of access to "marriage".  There is, however, little protection from future ballots such as Proposition Eight which could result in the further erosion of rights of homosexuals and other minorities.  The court said that same-sex couples would continue to have the right to choose life partners and enter into "committed, officially recognized and protected family relationships" that enjoy all the benefits of marriage under the state's domestic partnership law.  The court was unanimous in deciding that the 18,000 gay marriages which had already taken place in the state in the period from June to November will continue to be legally recognised.  Not to do so would be unfair and could result in chaos, it said.
Documentation relating to the case, Strauss et al. v. Horton et al. (#S168047) can be found at the website of the supreme court of California: http://www.courtinfo.ca.gov/courts/supreme/highprofile/prop8.htm
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7. Seminar on Disability and Learning in International Development, 9 June 2009

The Dóchas Disability & International Development Working Group will host a Seminar on Disability and Learning in International Development at the Irish Aid Information & Volunteering Centre on O’Connell Street, Dublin 1 on 9 June.  The theme for the seminar is Education & Learning for People with Disabilities in Developing Countries.  It will be launched by Minister of State for Overseas Development Peter Power T.D.

This seminar is one of three events taking place in Ireland for Disability and International Development Week 2009.  This event will run from 1.45pm-5.30pm.  For further information and a programme of events, please go to www.dochas.ie.  Please confirm your attendence to anthonycarrick@disability-federation.ie or rcolemant@sightsavers.ie.
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8. Public lecture on development and migration, 11 June 2009

The Trinity Immigration Initiative and the Trinity International Development Initiative are to present a public lecture by Professor Stephen castles of the International Migration Institute at the University of Oxford.  Professor Castles‘ speech is entitled Development and Migration – Migration and Development: What comes first?  It will take place on Thursday 11 June 2009 from 7-10pm at the J.M. Synge Theatre in the Arts Building of Trinity College Dublin.
All are welcome.
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9. Refugee Immigration Practitioners‘ Network lecture, 12 June 2009
The Refugee Immigration Practitioners‘ Network will hold a lecture entitled The Protection of Vulnerable Migrants in European Law by the Director of the AIRE Centre in the UK, Ms. Nuala Mole. The lecture will take place from 2-5.30pm after a light lunch from 1pm at the President’s Hall at the Law Society of Ireland, Blackhall Place, Dublin 7 on 12 June 2009.  The fee for attendence is €75 with concessions of €30 for students and the unwaged.

Topics for discussion include:

· The protection of those at risk of torture or other prohibited treatment;

· The protection of those who have suffered abuse in the past such as victims of trafficking;

· The protection of those with health problems or other compassionate factors;

· The protection of children, partners and othe family members affected by immigration controls.

Registration forms can be downloaded from the website of the Immigrant Council of Ireland at http://www.immigrantcouncil.ie/images/7598_nualamolelecture.pdf.  They should be returned by 22 May 2009 by fax to 01 6725927, by email to emma@irishrefugeecouncil.ie.  
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10. Irish Penal Reform Trust to host Open Form, 18 June 2009

The Irish Penal Reform Trust (IPRT)will host an open forum on the topic Re-imagining the Role of Prison in Irish Society on 18 June.  The IPRT believes that the announcement by Government of its plans to bring forward a White Paper on Crime and the recent decision to review plans for a new prison at Thornton Hall presents an opportunity to re-imagine the direction of prison policy in Ireland.  The open forum is to provide for an inclusive public debate ont he currently criminal justice system, shifting the focus away from building bigger prisons and towards crime prevention, the proper use of imprisonment, and the appropriate use of alternatives to custody.  

Speakers include Professors Andres Coyle and Fergus McNeill of Kings College London and Glasgow School of Social Work respecitvely.  To regsiter contact info@iprt.ie or register online at www.iprt.ie/upcoming-events.
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